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It is believed that Covid-19 started in the city of Wuhan in China sometime during late 2019. On 31st 
December, Chinese authorities alerted the World Health Organization (WHO) of an outbreak of a new strain 
of coronavirus causing severe illness.

The first death from the illness was recorded on 11th January.

By 20th January there were signs that the virus was spreading. The first cases outside of China were 
recorded in Japan, Thailand and Korea. 

From 23rd January, the Chinese authorities started to lock down areas of the country, starting with Wuhan 
province. 

The disease reached the UK on 29th January carried by tourists returning from Northern Italy. The WHO 
classified the outbreak as a pandemic on 11th March.

The UK government’s approach to dealing with the spread of the virus was “based on the science”, and 
restrictions were introduced over a period of several weeks. 

On 16th March the government started daily press briefings and urged people to work from home and avoid 
pubs and large sporting events. These measures became more stringent over the following week.

This diary is a record of that period of time. Many of the images were created as part of a 30-Day Urban 
Sketching Challenge organised by Urban Sketchers London, a group of people with a common interest in 
drawing. The challenge started on 19th March.

The idea was to create at least one observational sketch each day.

INTRODUCTION
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A grim statistic: The 
death toll in Italy 
rose by 427 to 3,405, 
overtaking China.

The Bank of England cut 
interest rates from 
0.25% to 0.1%, the 
lowest level in it’s 
history.

I drove down to 
Bournemouth to pick up 
Erin because the AUB 
University buildings 
have been closed with 
all lectures and 
tutorials happening 
remotely. At least she’s 
safe and at home.

‘Hello’ selfie
I started 
the Urban 

Sketchers 30-
day Challenge 

today. I’m 
hoping that 
sharing the 
experience 
with other 

sketchers will 
be somehow 

supportive and 
a positive 
thing to do 

DAY 1
MARCH 19

I spent a comical 
30-minutes on a call 
with my father last 
night trying to get 
him set-up on WhatsApp 
on old out of date 
unsupported technology. 
No success at all.

Thankfully he’s ordered 
an iPad which will 
enable us to Facetime 
which’ll be great.

“In the UK 
144 people 
have died from 
Covid-19 and 
3,269 have 
tested positive”
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Working (from 
home)

A drawing from 
the inside of 
my garage. The 
work I should 
be doing is 
tidying up 
this tip. 

Unfortunately, 
it’s at the 
bottom of my 
‘to-do’ list

“From today, 
all schools have 
closed apart 
from children of 
front-line staff, 
probably for 
the rest of the 
academic year”

DAY 2
MARCH 20

Pubs, clubs, bars, gyms 
and leisure centres have 
been ordered to close.

I had to check with 
Conor (my son) who 
runs a Pizza takeaway 
business to see how he 
would be impacted – so 
far food takeaways can 
stay open.

The death toll in the UK 
has risen to 167.

The Government announced 
a massive initiative to 
step in to pay staff 
wages for millions of 
workers effected by the 
pandemic.

My father’s iPad is 
due to be delivered 
tomorrow.
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Doing daily 
chores

had cleaned the place 
out. Unbelievable! A 
friend advised getting 
there at opening time to 
have a chance. We’re ok 
for the moment.

An old friend of my 
sisters has offered to 
do my parents shopping 
once a week which is so 
kind and reassuring; 
they live in Norfolk 
almost three hours drive 
from where I live so I 
feel pretty helpless on 
the day-to-day stuff.

DAY 3
MARCH 21

It was a beautiful 
spring day. I went for 
a walk in Bushy Park 
keeping a respectful 
distance away from 
everyone who all seemed 
to be doing the same 
thing. The daffodils, 
magnolia and camelias 
are in full bloom.

I tried not to listen to 
the news.

I went into the local 
supermarket in the 
afternoon and walked 
out empty-handed. It was 
like a swarm of locusts 
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What are you 
reading?
This quotation 
really needed 
a picture 
of bohemian 
Paris in the 
background; 
all I had 
was my back 
garden. The 
picture 
doesn’t really 
work but it is 
what it is

“1.5 million 
of the most 
vulnerable 
people in the 
UK are being 
contacted 
and asked to 
completely 
isolate 
themselves”

The Government have done 
a deal with the private 
health care industry to 
turn over almost all its 
capacity to supporting 
with the pandemic.

I spent an hour trying 
to set-up my father’s 
iPad over the phone. We 
got stuck at registering 
an Apple ID. We’ll try 
again tomorrow.

DAY 4
MARCH 22
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Keeping 
entertained
I’ve been 
learning 
4-ball 
juggling for 
about 5-years. 
To be fair, I 
don’t practice 
that much

“Prime Minister 
Johnson 
announced the 
most stringent 
measures yet 
this evening to 
help prevent 
the spread of 
the virus. ”

From immediate effect 
all non-essential shops 
are closing, everyone 
must stay at home apart 
from shopping, caring or 
travel to work.

The police will be used 
to enforce these new 
changes.

The UK death toll is now 
335.

DAY 5
MARCH 23
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Do-It-Yourself

The sun was shining and 
after a frosty start the 
afternoon was tee-shirt 
weather.
 
What I notice most is 
the quiet. 

I live six miles from 
Heathrow airport and 
usually for at least a 
couple of hours a day 
there is the sound of 
aircraft taking off or 
circling above the house 
waiting for a landing 
slot. Today nothing.

On the news the Exel 
Exhibition Centre in 
Docklands is being 
turned into a 4,000-bed 
hospital in anticipation 
of the number of 
critically ill patients 
over the next few weeks.
 
I mowed the lawn.

DAY 6
MARCH 24



10

Cooking
Paella 

simmering on 
the hob for 

dinner

“The global 
death toll 
passes 20,000”

Another beautiful spring 
day, sunny and warm.

Prince Charles tests 
positive for Covid-19 
with what the press are 
saying is mild symptoms.

India’s 1.3 billion 
people are in total 
lockdown without the 
ability to even leave 
their houses.

DAY 7
MARCH 25
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Collecting
This picture 
is more of a 
collection. 
I inherited 

a stack 
of wooden 

drawers from 
my mother-
in-law who 

died several 
years ago. She 

was a keen 
seamstress. A 
couple of the 
drawers are 
still filled 
with cotton 

reels. I keep 
them as a 

memory of her

“Trump says 
he wants the 
US to be open 
for business by 
Easter”

More people have now 
contracted the disease 
in the US than anywhere 
else.

South Africa has gone 
into lockdown from 
today.

Things continue to get 
much worse.

DAY 8
MARCH 26
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Gardening
I had to sit 
in a flower 
bed to get 
this view 

“Prime Minister 
Johnson has 
contracted the 
virus and is in 
self isolation ”

A bright sunny day with 
a cold wind.

I’ve noticed a positive 
benefit of the pandemic; 
lots more contact with 
friends and relatives. 
All of a sudden video 
conferencing apps that 
I’d never heard of are 
appearing. People are 
finding ingenious ways 
of getting on with their 
lives.

Donald Trump has signed 
the a $2tn financial 
stimulus package; the 
largest in US history. 

DAY 9
MARCH 27
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Exercise
Feet-up 
watching 

the latest 
Bodycombat 

workout

“Deaths from 
Coronavirus 
reached over 
1,000 in the UK 
today and are 
doubling every 
3-days”

DAY 10
MARCH 28

On a serious note 
exercise videos seem to 
be a really positive way 
for some people to stay 
mentally and physically 
fit. I really need to 
start doing some regular 
exercise. I may get the 
bike out tomorrow and 
go for a ride along the 
Thames path or through 

one of the parks if it’s 
not busy.

I have started serious 
budgeting to work out 
when my money runs out. 
I finished my last 
contract at the end of 
February assuming that 
work would be plentiful 
in March (it usually 

is). Understandably 
firms have other 
priorities at the 
moment.

On a positive note, it 
sounds like the outbreak 
in China is under 
control, and two months 
after a complete lock 
down they are letting

people in certain areas 
out into the streets.

My father is sending me 
his new iPad in the post 
to set-up. I should get 
it in the next couple of 
days.
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Hobbies
Mine is 
hoarding tins, 
bottles and 
tubes of stuff 
that I may use 
at some point…

“A top US 
official has 
warned that 
between 
100,000 and 
200,000 
Americans 
could die as a 
result of the 
pandemic”

Today was the first time 
since the beginning 
of self-isolation 
that I felt angry and 
frustrated at being 
stuck indoors.

The clocks jumped 
forward an hour and that 
confuses me every time. 
I’m never sure which 
clocks to trust.
 
The bike ride didn’t 
happen because it was 
blowing a gale, but I 
did go out for a walk 
with Erin, politely 
crossing the road to 
avoid the small number 

DAY 11
MARCH 29

of pedestrians and to 
maintain the 2-metre 
social distance.

Boris is writing to 
all households to urge 
everyone to stay in 
isolation.

Testing in the UK is now 
rapidly being rolled 
out; NHS and other 
frontline staff have 
priority. This means 
many will be able to 
return to work from 
self-isolation in the 
knowledge they don’t 
have the virus.
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Favourite film 
watching

Apocalypse 
Now. Takes me 

right back 
to my college 

days

I had fun making the 
image today. Lots of 
mess; watercolour, 
coloured pencils, dip 
pens with Indian Ink. 
For me it is almost 
always true that the 
less I care about 
the drawing the more 
interesting the thing 
is that ends up on the 
paper.

I haven’t watched or 
listened to the news at 
all today.

There are three of us in 
the house and we started 
a cooking thing. Each 
of us has chosen recipe 
cards that we’ll make 
on alternate nights. I 
started tonight with 
a roast vegetable and 
halloumi dish that was 
tasty.

Reen was on a video 
conference call with a 
bunch of friends for two 
hours this evening. She 
had to keep dropping off 
to top up her wine. They 
sounded like they were 
all in the same room.

I’m losing track of what 
day it is.

DAY 12
MARCH 30
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Music 
listening

I can’t make 
mind up about 
whether this 
is an awful 
picture or 

not. Oh 
well...

“The latest 
figures saw a 
daily increase 
to 381 deaths – 
the biggest so 
far [in the UK]”

An emotional day. 

We had several 
conversations with 
Conor and Lucy who 
are currently living 
in Columbia, talking 
through the risks 
of staying in South 
America; they seem 
determined to remain 
there. 

This was sparked by a 
news item about extra 
efforts being made to 
repatriate UK citizens 
stuck abroad. So the 
door is closing on the 
ability to get a flight 
home and we don’t know 
for how long.

DAY 13
MARCH 31



17

Looking at the 
sky
A view from my 
bedroom window 
on a grey and 
overcast day

“Deaths jumped 
to 563 in a day 
in the UK”

The government are under 
increasing pressure to 
explain why the ramp 
up of virus testing has 
taken so long.

I spoke to my niece 
today who has just 
qualified as a Junior 
Doctor. She was supposed 
to have started a 
placement in South 
Africa last week before

DAY 14
APRIL 1

beginning work in the 
NHS in August. Her 
graduation has been 
brought forward to 
tomorrow; once her 
graduation is complete, 
she’ll be able to start 
work immediately. She 
finds out where she’ll 
be posted at midnight 
tonight. What a time 
to start practicing 
medicine!

I received my father’s 
iPad in the post and 
finished setting it up. 
I’ll download and test 
some more apps tomorrow 
and then courier it back 
to him so we can start 
doing regular video 
calls.
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